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ERCOT generally supports NPRR164 and believes it should ultimately be incorporated in the Nodal software.  However, it is ERCOT’s position that this should not occur until after the Nodal Market, as currently scoped, becomes effective.
NPRR164 involves new functionality that will require unplanned software changes to the Supplemental Ancillary Services Market (SASM) component of the Market Management System (MMS) application.  The new functionality raises three primary concerns with respect to the impact on the Nodal program:

1. The effort to deliver this new functionality is not part of the current Nodal integrated schedule.  Under the current schedule, development, unit testing and pre-Factory Acceptance Testing (FAT) for the last MMS release (MMS5) are expected to be complete in April 2009.  In order to meet this date, the scope for the MMS project was fixed on 12/19/2008.  The earliest NPRR164 could be approved is at the ERCOT Board meeting on 1/20/2009.  Therefore, including NPRR164 in MMS5 will keep the window open for MMS changes until late January, which will delay the delivery of MMS5 by more than four weeks.  This is significant because MMS5 is on the Nodal critical path and a delay of any duration will impact the final Nodal Go-Live date.  To be clear, deliverables on the critical path cannot be delayed without delaying the Go-Live date of the entire program.
2. Nodal MMS resources are currently completing existing functionality and fixing known defects.  The functionality of the Ancillary Service Offer resubmission rules at issue in NPRR164 is very complex and will require extensive testing.  Incorporating this new functionality prior to Nodal Go-Live will detract resources from the current defect correction effort.  Furthermore, introducing this new and complex functionality may introduce new defects that would need to be addressed, thereby exacerbating the impact to the effort to complete the existing functionality and address any defects with the existing functionality.
3. The Nodal budget does not account for NPRR164.  Including this functionality will result in an incremental cost to the Nodal project of $100k-$250k, and this stand alone cost is not the only financial impact.  If NPRR164 is approved for Go-Live, an additional cost of $6M-$8M will be incurred by the Nodal program due to a four week extension of the EDS period and subsequent delay in the Go-Live date.
With respect to potential benefits from NPRR164, they are difficult to estimate because the need to procure additional Ancillary Services through a SASM is unknown.  It is ERCOT’s opinion that the potential benefit of an Ancillary Service procurement mechanism that may only be necessary on an infrequent basis counsels against making NPRR164 effective for Nodal Go-Live.  This is especially true in light in of the issues discussed above and their impact on the Nodal program schedule and cost.
Considering the risks that NPRR164 poses to the Nodal project, ERCOT recommends that NPRR164 be deferred until after Nodal Go-Live.
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